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sions.  The amendment
seeks to add a new section
165 – 14.1 regarding elec-
tronic vehicle charging sta-
tions. The amendment
would read, “electronic
vehicle charging stations
shall be permitted in any
zoning district within the
Town of Derry that has a
parking lot consisting of six
or more designated parking
spaces.  In addition, previ-
ous wording in the General
Provisions about electronic
vehicle charging stations
would be stricken from
other sections.”

Before the public hear-
ing, board members com-
mented that the word “elec-
tronic” should be changed to
“electric” to read “electric
vehicle charging stations
shall be permitted in any
zoning district.” It was

noted to change this word-
ing where appropriate going
forward within the amend-
ment. There was no public
input provided at the hear-
ing, so the board moved for-
ward to accept the amend-
ment. This amendment will
be forwarded to the Town
Council for their review and
approvals. The amendment
passed the Planning Board
process unanimously.

The next public hearing
item was the Walmart Real
Estate Business Trust appli-
cation. This hearing was
set to review a plan for the
Walmart located in Derry on
11 Ashleigh Drive. The plan
is for an addition to the
existing Walmart store for a
Grocery Pick-Up online
service and new canopy and
façade improvements. All

Planning Approves Walmart Update
and Electric Car Charging Stations

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

On May 15, the Derry
Planning Board, led by
Chairperson, John O’Con-
nor, conducted public hear-
ings on three new actions
that came before the Plan-
ning Board. These actions
included a zoning amend-
ment to allow Electronic
Vehicle Charging Stations in
all town zones, a review for
acceptance of Derry’s Wal-
mart’s request to add a gro-
cery pick-up and facade
improvements, and a review
for acceptance of a two-lot
subdivision to be developed
at 81 Frost Road.

The proposed amend-
ment to allow electronic
vehicle charging stations
falls under Derry zoning,
Article 3; General Provi-

continued on page 3

fill located on Kendall Pond
Rd. The Task Force devel-
oped the RFP last month
with Town Council approval
and has invited those who
qualified to submit propos-
als for installation of the
solar panels and related
project infrastructure, by
May 7, 2019.

There was a mandatory
site visit involved for the
RFP bidders to assess the
project logistics, which was
conducted in late April. The
next steps in the project and
RFP process include select-
ing the right project bidder
and presenting that bid to the
Town Council for approval.

The Net Zero team has
also been working with the
Derry Cooperative School
District and Pinkerton Acad-
emy with regard to the

schools being able to deploy
a solar panel projects in the
future. However, there are
N.H. State restrictions on
the net metering size logis-
tics that impede extended
sized solar projects from
being cost effective and
practical at the moment.
However, there is good news
in that regard — after a Gov-
ernor veto for net metering
legislation last year, now
comes new legislation,
House Bill (HB) 365, which
passed both the N.H. House
and Senate, by veto-proof
margins.

This year’s HB 365 leg-
islation for net metering
expansion goes from 1
megawatt to 5 megawatts.  It
will also now stop utilities
from reselling energy

Derry’s Net Zero Task Force
Reviews Solor Project RFPs 

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

At their May 16 monthly
meeting, the Derry NetZero
Task Force, went through
multiple agenda actions.
One of the priorities for this
meeting was for the Task
Force to begin an initial
review of the DPW Solar
Project RFP responses. 

Net Zero, led by Chair-
man, Jeff Moulton, and Josh
Bourdon, Town Council
Representative, has been
working directly with the
Town Council and the DPW
to select the appropriate
Request for Proposal (RFP)
bids, that have been submit-
ted for a solar panel installa-
tion project, expected to be
installed later this year, at
the Town’s solid waste land-

theme for this meeting was
about becoming investment
ready for Derry’s Opportu-
nity Zone possibilities.

The Town of Derry’s
Economic Development
Director, Beverly Donovan,
was a host for the event.
Donovan said, “The Oppor-
tunity Zone in Derry is a big
part of our overall Econom-
ic Development Planning
over the next few years.”

This investor forum

focused primarily on Derry,
although the presentation
discussion also included
information about Opportu-
nity Zones in Nashua and
Manchester. A team from
ADG led by Economic
Development Leader, Stuart
Arnett, Annette Zarmarchi,
Marketing and Events, and
Pat McDermott, Business
Development, supported
content for the meeting.

Investors Attend Idea Exchange
for Derry Opportunity Zone

MACK LEATHURBY

Tri-Town Times
–––– • ––––

On May 15, at a break-
fast meeting held at the
Tupelo Music Hall, the
Town of Derry with its part-
ners ADG (Analyze, Devel-
op, Grow) LLC, Enterprise
bank, and the Greater Derry
Londonderry Chamber of
Commerce presented an
idea exchange about Oppor-
tunity Zones. The discussion

TREASURES REWARDED Currier Hall at the First
Parish Congregational Church held a Nutfield tricentennial event on Saturday after-
noon to celebrate about 50 local senior volunteers who make the Derry area a better
place to live. See more photos on page 8. Photo by Chris Paul
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• 8’x12’ kitchen 

(20 linear ft.) 
• Dovetail drawers 
• Crown molding
• Undermount sink 
• Decorative hardware 

MADE IN AMERICA
OFFER EXPIRES 7/31/19

• Delivery & Installation 
• Lifetime cabinet warranty 
Appliances not included. Full remodeling services available.

public benefits as Opportu-
nity Zones support investing
in under invested areas and
are unencumbered - for now
- with government require-
ments for these investments.

Opportunity Zones are
not grants, or a loan program
from federal, state or local
governments. They are also
not a tax break for everyone -
only for those who can use
unrealized capital gains.
Opportunity Zones are not a
change to any land use regu-
lations, property rights or tak-
ings and they are also not for-
ever; there are sunset
restrictions with deadlines,
and a requirement for a
municipality to participate.
Opportunity Zones are not
well understood yet, especial-
ly in tax law interpretations.

In regard to positioning
Derry for Opportunity Zone
investment, there are several
geo areas to consider.
Downtown Derry has zon-
ing changes that have been
proposed for the Central

Business District, Office
Business District, and Tradi-
tional Business Overlay Dis-
trict with expanded zones
and expanded uses that ease
setbacks restrictions for
parking requirements.
Downtown Derry has some
smaller lots that are poised
for redevelopment.

Derry also has a General
Commercial 4 - zoning that
has undergone several
investor attractive changes.
This area is now being
opened for expanded uses
that allow mixed use with
residential, and there are
conditional use permits to
allow flexible lot planning.
There are also some larger
lots in a mix of new develop-
ment and redevelopment.

And finally, investors
ready for the Derry Oppor-
tunity Zone should take a
look at housing policy with-
in the current Derry Master
Plan process, which also
includes plans for future
sewer and natural gas.

The goal for ADG with
an Opportunity Zone is to
help clients become invest-
ment ready. Sellers, current-
ly operating businesses or
owners of real estate, within
the Opportunity Zone, will
be concerned with the com-
munity and state guidelines.
Investment buyers should be
getting ready to invest in a
qualified opportunity fund.

Lawyer, Escalante Yor-
mack, said, ”No one should
be doing a opportunity fund
deal if it doesn’t stand up on
its own. I advise counseling
clients, who may be excited
by the prospect of investing
in an opportunity fund, not
to let the tax benefits cloud
their judgment about
whether the investment
makes sense.”

ADG pointed out that
Veronica Melolos, an expe-
rienced real estate broker
with NAI Realvest in Flori-
da has reported, “Determin-

ing whether to invest in an
opportunity zone should
involve an examination of
the factors that could impact
the area’s future economic
prospects.”

Melolos says further,
“These factors include zon-
ing restrictions and the con-
dition of public infrastruc-
ture such as roads and
utilities. Investors should
also take into account
whether the local govern-
ment is investing in services,
such as public safety and
schools and their plans to do
so. Opportunity funds are
not for someone who does-
n’t have the patience to do
the research to be sure it’s
truly an opportunity.”

ADG outlined the differ-
ent qualified opportunity
fund types. This includes
single asset/single fund,
multiple asset/single fund,
REIT structures, and com-
munity sponsored funds. 

A REIT structure is a
company that owns, oper-

Opportunity Zone
continued from page 1

ADG began the discus-
sion pointing out how their
services work with in-
vestors. Arnett pointed out
that, “ADG can help
investors with smart plan-
ning and development solu-
tions, and we believe every
community can have a better
future. Our mission is to
provide smart solutions, so
communities discover and
realize their unique future
opportunities.”

ADG supports an eco-
nomic development strategy
focused on market research
and analysis, development
financing, tactical imple-
mentation, economic strate-
gies and repurposing of
underutilized places. ADG
planning services are set up
to help investors with land
use regulations, staff sup-
port, community revitaliza-
tion, concept visualization
and community outreach.

ates or finances income-pro-
ducing real estate. Modeled
after mutual funds, REITs
provide investors the chance
to own valuable real estate,
present the opportunity to
access dividend-based
income and total returns,
and help communities grow,
thrive and revitalize.

In addition, there are
small or non-urban towns
with smaller property
parcels where it will be
harder to attract institutional
investors and money, as well
as opportunity funds suit-
able for local community
developers.

So, what exactly is an
Opportunity Zone? Oppor-
tunity zones utilize federal
tax code enactments, and are
comprised of fixed locations
where investors are looking
for return on their invest-
ment through private fund-
ing. Tax benefits include
being able to have deferred
taxes and the possibility of
paying less in taxes. The

The New Hampshire
Department of Health and
Human Services (DHHS),
Division of Public Health
Services (DPHS) has identi-
fied a New Hampshire resi-
dent diagnosed with
measles. The infection
occurred in a child, in Keene
NH and the source of the
infection is still under 

Anyone who went to
Keene May 12 - 16 should
review their measles vacci-

nation or immunity status.
People who are not vacci-
nated or immune, or have
questions about their immu-
nization status, are encour-
aged to contact DPHS as
soon as possible. A public
inquiry phone line is avail-
able from 8 a.m. - 4 p.m.,
including over the weekend,
by calling 603-271-9461, or
toll-free for NH residents at
1-800-852-3345 ext. 9461.
Anyone who was potentially

exposed and is not immune
may need immediate vacci-
nation to help prevent devel-
opment of measles. To pre-
vent the possibility of further
spreading the disease, any-
body who feels sick should
call their healthcare provider
before going directly to a
healthcare facility.

“Measles is a very conta-
gious disease that can be
spread through the air, but the
vaccine for measles is very
safe and effective. Anybody
that believes they may have
been exposed at one of the

Department of Health and Human Services Identifies Measles in New Hampshire Resident
listed locations and is not
vaccinated or immune should
call the NH Division of Pub-
lic Health Services,” said Dr.
Benjamin Chan, State Epi-
demiologist. “Vaccination
within 72 hours of exposure
can help prevent disease, but
people may still benefit from
vaccination even after this
time period. For those who
are not able to receive the
vaccine due to medical rea-
sons, there are other available
treatments that can help pre-
vent disease.”

Measles is caused by a

virus that is passed from per-
son-to-person through the
air when someone with the
disease sneezes, coughs, or
talks. The virus can remain
infectious in the air for up to
two hours after an infected
person leaves the area. It is
very easy for individuals
who have not received the
measles vaccine to contract
it from someone else. The
incubation period for
measles from the time of
exposure is 7 to 21 days,
typically 2 weeks. Symp-
toms of measles infection
usually begin with high
fever, cough, runny nose,
and conjunctivitis several
days prior to developing a
body rash.

NH DHHS recommends
that all people review their

vaccination status with their
healthcare providers to
ensure adequate immunity
to measles. The measles
vaccine (MMR vaccine) is
very safe and effective, and
more than 99% of individu-
als who receive two doses of
the vaccine develop immu-
nity to measles.

For more information
about measles prevention,
download the DHHS
Measles Fact Sheet at
www.dhhs.nh.gov/dphs/cdc
s/documents/measles.pdf,
visit the DHHS Immuniza-
tion Program webpage at
www.dhhs.nh.gov/dphs/im
munization/index.htm, and
visit the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention
website at www.cdc.go-
v/measles/index.html. 

www.macksapples.com
230 Mammoth Rd. Londonderry

800-479-6225 or 603-434-7619

Ice Cream Stand
NOW OPEN

12-9 p.m. 
Daily

Farm Stand Closed 
Till Mid August
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

So the end result is that
local utility companies
under HB 365 can now con-
tract for less default service
supplies, all of which comes
through ISO-NE regulated
transmission lines. Thus HB
365 legislation fixed a utility
loophole and eliminates the
possibility for an electric
power utility shifting costs
to their customers. Now the
final step is for the Governor
to sign HB 365 into law.
This is good news for all
New Hampshire ratepayers.

In another area regarding
net metering legislation,
N.H. Governor Sununu says
he hopes to sign an updated
bill that would spur develop-
ment of solar energy proj-
ects to benefit low-income
residents. Gov. Sumunu stat-

ed that this action was a pri-
ority at the start of his term.
This bill has passed the
N.H. Senate and is awaiting
votes by the full House,
prior to reaching the Gover-
nor’s desk.

The bill requires utilities
like Eversource, to build at
least two new solar projects,
in their service areas, each
year to benefit low and mid-
dle-income ratepayers.
Those ratepayers will be
able to count the value of
that electricity, plus a small
premium, against their bills,
which should mean lower
costs for the ratepayers.
This legislation also now
requires regulators to report
back, within two years, on
the costs and benefits of the
program and recommend

Net Zero
continued from page 1

received from their net
metering customers to ISO-
NE (New England’s Region-
al Transmission Organiza-
tion), in the wholesale
market. Under HB 365, cus-
tomer-generated power,
such as from solar panel sys-
tems, will “displace” the
power that utility companies
would have purchased from
a third-party default service
supplier. This type of pur-
chase currently occurs every
six months. By law, the
price the utility must pay to
customer generators for
their power is to be the same
price they pay to their third-
party suppliers.

any adjustments.
In other Net Zero news,

the Task Force is co-hosting
a New Hampshire Business
Solar Summit with the
Tupelo Music Hall located
at 10A Street, Derry, on
Wed. June 5th from 5:30-
7pm. Any one interested is
invited to come and join
other New Hampshire busi-
nesses, building owners,
Chambers of Commerce,
renewable energy providers
and non-profit organizations
to learn how installing solar
energy can save money for
your business.

Since October of 2018,
management at the Tupelo
Music Hall has been offset-
ting virtually all electrical
usage with solar panels,
making Tupelo the first and

currently only solar-pow-
ered music venue in New
England. When the sun is
shining, a 100-kilowatt grid-
tied solar electric system
consisting of 313 solar pan-
els on the rooftop produce
electricity, which is either
used in real-time by the
music hall, or fed back to the
grid, where it benefits the
community and earns Tupe-
lo an energy credit. Each
year, the system is expected
to generate roughly 113,721
kilowatt-hours (kWhs) of
electricity, offsetting the
equivalent of over 207,000
miles driven in a gas-pow-
ered car.

This Solar Summit will
take place on Wed. June 5th.
From 5:30-6pm there will be
a networking cash bar avail-

able for attendees to meet
and greet each other. At 6 -
6:45 p.m. scheduled speak-
ers including, Tupelo Music
Hall, Throwback Brewery,
NH Small Business Devel-
opment Center, Clean Ener-
gy NH, and ReVision Ener-
gy will provide real-world
advice about how solar ener-
gy can benefit New Hamp-
shire businesses.  They will
also discuss the status of NH
State Energy legislation, and
current solar power owners
will describe the challenges
and benefits of installing
solar panels, that provides
much of their electrical
needs. There will be a time
for questions and answers
between panel speakers and
members of the audience
from 6:45 - 7 p.m. 

Planning
continued from page 1
town departments have
reviewed the plan that was
started with an application
dated April 23, 2019, with
written waiver/comments
requests from Bohler Engi-
neering.

Elizabeth Robidoux,
Planning and Economic
Development Assistant, was
present to represent the
Town processes for this pro-
posed plan by Walmart.
Robidoux said, “Walmart
has proposed a grocery pick
up location similar to the
Hannaford Supermarket gro-
cery pickup. They are pro-
posing to offer this service to
the left side (when you’re
facing the building) near the
grocery area of the store.
That’s where staff would
access vehicles with cus-
tomers coming in to pick up
their groceries. They are also
requesting some façade
improvements. My under-
standing is that the main sign
on Manchester Road and the
sign on Ashley will not be
changed, but there are some
façade signage changes they

are requesting.”
Austin Turner and Katy

Yawkey from Bohler Engi-
neering were at the meeting
to represent Walmart.
Austin went through the sig-
nage changes, which will
actually reduce the size of
the overall signage on the
facility, while making name
changes and updates to new
Walmart signage branding.

Turner said, “There will
be seven spots for pick up
with specific scheduled
times. The pickup part of the
facility will be operational
from 8 AM to 8 PM. A cus-
tomer places an order
online, they receive confir-
mation of the order, and then
receive notification of a time
and window for pick up, that
is dedicated specifically for
their use alone. So, if there
are seven spaces, a customer
might have a 30-minute
window dedicated for their
pick up. When they come to
the space, the order is then
delivered during that time
and no one else can occupy
that space.”

After the discussion by
Bohler Engineering, the
Board opened the floor to

the public. There were no
further public comments
about this project. The
Board moved forward to
affirm their jurisdiction for
the project and to grant all
the appropriate waivers
needed for the project to
move forward. In a final
unanimous vote, the board
voted to approve the Wal-
mart project, subject to typi-
cal conditions. This project
will move forward over the
near term.

A final review and public
hearing was set up for
acceptance of a two-lot sub-
division to be developed at
81 Frost Road by McMaster
Development LLC. George
Sioras, Planning Director,
discussed an overview of the
project from the Town’s per-
spective.

Sioras said, “There are
existing houses on the lot
and a second lot is being cre-
ated. This is a low medium
residential district and all
town departments have
reviewed and signed the
application process for the
plan. There are no waiver
requests and the developers
have applied to the State of

New Hampshire DES for
their subdivision approval,
which is still pending. The
planning staff recommends
approval of the project
application.

The board went through
discussions and a public

hearing process for this proj-
ect and issued a conditional
approval and voted unani-
mously for the project. The
project is subject to typical
development process condi-
tions that must be met. One
of the conditions included

certain trees to be properly
cut to allow passage, ground
stabilization and be done
with aesthetic considera-
tions. With approval, the
developer is looking for
good weather to move the
project forward.

1 KIP CAM ROAD, RTE. 111, ATKINSON, NH, 03811  
603-362-6200 •  www.freshwaterfarms.net

EMERALD ARBORVITAE
3 for $99973 for $9997

HYDRANGEA

SALE ENDS
6/2/19

OPEN
7 DAYS A 

WEEK!

FRUIT TREES
3 for $19995

GERANIUMS

3 for
$12

JUMBOANNUALS5 for $1995

Memorial Day

SALE

OUTDOOR
FURNITURE25%

OFF
With this coupon. Cannot be combined with other offers. Expires 6-16-19.

DRIFT ROSES
3 for $23973 for $8997

KNOCK OUT ROSES 1G PERENNIALS
3 for $8997

BAGGED STONE
5 for $9953 for $997

BAGGED MULCH TOP SOIL
3 for $1197

ALL TREES
& SHRUBS 25%

OFF
With this coupon. Cannot be combined with other offers. Expires 6-16-19.

3 Gal. 3 Gal.

3 Gal. Reg. $49.95 ea. 5 - 6 ft
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In the town squares and com-
mons and historic cemeteries of
New Hampshire, the statue of a
Civil War soldier is a sight often
taken for granted. But a vestige of
that war remains part of our lives
today, as we mark the occasion of
Memorial Day this coming Mon-
day.

Memorial Day was officially
proclaimed and observed in 1868
by General John Logan, national
commander of the Grand Army of
the Republic, as a time when flow-
ers were placed on the graves of
Union and Confederate soldiers at
Arlington National Cemetery. Evi-
dence of an even earlier day of
remembrance comes from records
of the decoration of Confederate
soldiers’ graves by women’s groups
in the South before the end of the
Civil War. By 1890, the day, origi-
nally called Decoration Day, was
recognized by all northern states,
while the South honored its dead on
a separate date. 

Then came World War I, and the
day changed to a time of remem-
brance throughout the country for
all who gave their lives in military
service to the United States

Many more wars have taken the

lives of American servicemen and
women since then, including the
current war in Afghanistan. But
even with the present-day fighting,
it’s easy to look at Memorial Day as
just another chance for a three-day
weekend, an extra day off from
work and school, a time for barbe-
cues and mowing the lawn and
planting the flower garden.

We suggest a different focus.
Those Civil War statues, and the
old cemeteries where tiny Ameri-
can flags stand vigil by graves, are
visual reminders that thousands of
lives have been given in the name
of their nation’s service - and more
are at risk today. Memorial Day is a
good time to think about what those
familiar objects represent

Ceremonies in our towns will
center on the cemeteries and the
statues, on the flags and the
wreaths.

This Memorial Day, we encour-
age you to take time from your
busy lives and your extra day of
leisure to remember, and to thank
those who have made the ultimate
sacrifice, as well as those who
stand ready to do so today. And let
us hope that sacrifice will someday
no longer be necessary.

A Day of Remembering

The Derry Garden Club's children's
garden at the Boys and Girls Club in
Derry will be opening soon and the vol-
unteers have begun instructing the
young Green Thumbs in seed prepara-
tion by making biodegradable pots
from strips of newspaper, seed starter
and seeds. When the seeds sprout and
all chance of frost has passed, they will
be planted in the garden. Twenty chil-
dren worked on this project and made
over 140 pots using marigold and nas-
turtium seeds. 

The April gardening project was
making wildflower "seed bombs" as a
Mother's Day gift.  The children made
marble sized balls of clay laced with
wildflower seeds and then rolled into
potting soil.  These "seed bombs" were
then placed into a fabric pouch tied up
with a decorative instructional tag for
them to present to their mom's on

Mother's Day.  Twenty-two kids had a
"blast" making these little gems.

Another project with young garden-
ers was designing and painting wooden
paint sticks as plant markers for the gar-
den (pictured above).  This is a favorite
activity for the young gardeners and a
real opportunity to express their cre-
ative side that we all enjoy seeing when
the markers are placed into the garden.  

The Children's Garden is main-
tained by the children who attend the
Boys and Girls Club and is twelve years
old this year. More than 100 children
will work in the garden this year learn-
ing where their actual food comes from
and how to grow it and then cook with
it.

The children are guided by mem-
bers of the Derry Garden Club, a mem-
ber of the New Hampshire Federation
of Garden Clubs, Inc. 

Young Gardeners Make Sticks for Stakes

Annual Pick Up The faithful Beaver Lake Improvement Asso-
ciation volunteers took part in annual effort to pick-up trash accumulated along the
roadways surrounding the lake. As part of an Earth Day effort the intrepid group of
BLIA volunteers fanned out around the lake and picked up what had been disgard-
ed over the fall and winter. Pictured are two young volunteer members, Thomas and
Bridget Richards picking up plastic and cans from the edge of the lake.
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Derry Homegrown Farm
& Artisan Market is gearing
up for their third season
beginning June 5. Derry
Homegrown will run every
Wednesday for seventeen
weeks, June – September.
Located at 1 West Broad-
way, in the center of a
bustling area of cafés,
restaurants and retail in
Derry’s Downtown, and
right next to the Rail Trail
allowing easy access by car,
bike and pedestrians.  There
is plenty of free parking
available on street and at two
municipal lots very close by. 

The vendors participat-
ing this season will be bring-
ing the area’s best to the

community, patrons should
expect to be able to purchase
ingredients for a complete
meal, and be able to buy
some grab and go foods as
well, (perfect for eating
while enjoying the live
music on the lawn).  This
year’s selection will include,
fresh seafood, meats, eggs,
produce, cheese, artisanal
breads, pastries, chocolates,
hot sauce, oils, jams, pick-
les, garlic, ketchup, ready to
eat empanadas, wine, beer,
mead, natural soaps and
more. 

While the products you
will find here are locally
grown, raised and produced
products in New Hampshire,

Derry Homegrown offers
much more than just shop-
ping. You will find live
music, children’s activities,
artist demonstrations, and
the 2019 season is packed
full of fantastic highlights
and fun themed weeks.

Opening Day festivities
include: Music by Mike
Morris and His Family Band
in the music tent.  Silly
Solutions Balloon Art in the
kid’s tent, and Colored Pen-
cil Artist Tina Gagnon will
be demonstrating her talents
in the Artist Spotlight Tent. 

Please visit derryhome-
grown.org and our Facebook
page at facebook.com/derry-
homegrown. 

Derry Farmers Market Opens June 5

MELISSA BETH RUIZ
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Granite Staters will soon
be trading out long jackets
and pants for tank tops and
shorts and lighting up the
grill as the unofficial start of
summer rounds the corner. 

But as is the case with
every season, with the good
comes the bad, and the bad
parts of summer can cause
many to “Bug out.”

Summer means mosqui-
toes, and mosquitoes mean
swatting and itchy bites.
And these itchy bites could
mean big trouble for some
people. 

West Nile Virus and
Eastern Equine Encephalitis
(EEE) are both arthropod-
borne illnesses, with the
vectors most often being

mosquitoes. Both are seri-
ous illnesses, and both can
lead to inflammation of the
brain and spinal cord. 

According to the CDC, 8
out of 10 people infected
with EEE or WNV do not
develop symptoms, and
about 1 in 5 will develop flu-
like symptoms, such as
fever, headache, body aches,
joint pains, vomiting, diar-
rhea, or rash. Most people
with these symptoms recov-
er completely, but fatigue
and weakness can persist for
weeks to even months. 

According to the most
recent data from the Centers
for Disease Control, there
were only 3 reported cases of
EEE and 4 cases of WNV
between 2008 and 2017.
Despite these small num-
bers, both diseases can be

serious if left undiagnosed,
and in extreme cases require
hospitalization for treatment. 

The State of New Hamp-
shire Department of Health
and Human Services offers
the following advice in pre-
venting mosquito bites, possi-
bly preventing severe illness:

Mosquitoes are most
active during times of low
light, such as the evening,
nighttime, and at dawn. Dur-
ing these hours, the NHD-
HHS recommends changing
into more protective cloth-
ing such as pants, long-
sleeved shirts, and socks. 

When using repellent,
always follow the manufac-
turer’s instructions. DEET is
the most commonly used
repellent, making it so mos-
quitoes and other biting
insects cannot smell the per-

NH Dept. of Health and Human Services On Mosquito Bite Prevention
son wearing it. According to
both the EPA and CDC, repel-
lents containing DEET should
not be harmful to the person’s
health, provided that instruc-
tions are followed closely, and
that the substance is not
ingested and has not made
contact with the eyes. 

Other means of repellent,
such as citronella oil, have
been shown by studies to
require more reapplication
than DEET, as they do not
provide protection for as
long, and are most effective
when used outside when the
wind is not strong (for more
information on mosquito
repellents, visit the American
Mosquito Control Associa-
tion at www.mosquito.org). 

When applying repellent
on children, never spray it
directly on them, says the
NHDHHS. Repellent should
first be applied to an adult’s
hands, and then put onto the
child’s skin. Infants and chil-
dren in strollers should be
protected with mosquito nets
placed over the strollers. 

While most often mos-
quito bites occur while out-
doors, mosquitoes can and
will follow their victims into
the home and will sneak in
through unscreened win-
dows or doors, broken
screens, and gaps between
air conditioner divider pan-
els and windows. 

To keep mosquitoes out of
the home, make sure the doors
and windows have tight-fitting
screens, and replace any that
have tears or holes. 

The NHDHHS also of-
fers the following informa-

tion on how to reduce the
number of mosquitoes breed-
ing on backyard property:

Mosquitoes tend to lay
their eggs in standing water,
and adult mosquitoes use
weeds, tall grass, and bushes
to rest during the daytime.
Standing water can be elim-
inated from residential areas
by discarding outdoor artifi-
cial containers such as tin
cans, plastic containers,
glass bottles, or any similar
water-holding containers. 

For containers that must
be left outdoors, such as
recycling bins, flower pots,
etc, be sure to drill a hole or
holes on the bottom of such
containers. Drainage holes
on the sides will still allow
enough water for mosqui-
toes to breed. 

Do not attempt to drain
any natural bodies of water
without first requesting a
permit from the Department
of Environmental Services,
since ponds and wetlands
are regulated through the
department. 

Wheelbarrows and plas-
tic wading pools should be
turned over when not in use,
and water in birdbaths
should be changed daily to
prevent mosquitoes from
congregating. 

Grass and weeds should
be mowed as short as possi-
ble, and shrubs should be
thinned enough to allow cir-
culation through plants,
thereby helping to reduce
the possible resting places

for mosquitoes. 
Any discarded tires

should be removed from res-
idential property, as the used
tire is the most common site
for mosquito breeding in the
United States, according to
the NHDHHS. 

Roof gutters should be
regularly and properly drain-
ed to reduce the amount of
standing water in these areas.
Clogged gutters should be
cleaned in the spring and fall
as often as necessary to help
eliminate standing water. 

Outdoor swimming pools,
hot tubs, and saunas should be
cleaned and chlorinated on a
regular basis. If not in use,
these should be kept empty and
covered, and covers should not
be allowed to collect standing
water from rainfall. 

Ornamental pools should
be aerated, as water gardens
become major mosquito pro-
ducers if allowed to stagnate.
Filling these pools with fish can
also help to reduce the number
of mosquitoes visiting. 

Finally, neighbors should
be reminded to tend to any
mosquito-attracting sites on
their property to further keep
mosquitoes at bay, keeping
neighbors and individual
families safe. 

For more information on
mosquito reduction and on
West Nile Virus and EEE,
contact the New Hampshire
Department of Health and
Human Services WNV/EEE
Information Line at 1-866-
273-NILE (6453).
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drawn from a wide radius,
from Epping, New Hamp-
shire to Pepperell, Mass. 

Zac Barnaby of Pep-
perell will bring the redemp-
tion-seeking Jean Valjean to
life, opposed for decades by
his nemesis Javert, played
by Harrison Christilles of
Derry. Other principles
include Elizabeth Herron
(Derry) as the tragic Fantine,
Michael Hughes and Ella
Burroughs (both from
Hampstead) as the star-
crossed lovers Marius and
Cosette, Morgane Grace
Vigroux (Derry) as the lone-
ly Éponine, Tony Gallo
(Derry) as student leader
Enjolras and the wicked
Thénadiers, played by
Michael Overko (Hamp-
stead) and Madison Finoc-
chiaro (Hampstead). The
ensemble includes London-
derry students Betsy Brown,
Michaela Horan, Kaitlyn
Koza, and Alea Millis and
provides incredible acting
and vocal support, playing
multiple roles throughout
the epic story, which spans
the years 1815-1832.

Les Misérables is based
on the iconic book by Victor
Hugo and adapted, with
only slight variations, from
the original musical, first
staged in London’s West
End 35 years ago. In fact,
Les Mis is still running
there, holding strong as the

longest-running play in the
history of London. Set in
19th-century France follow-
ing the fall of Napoleon, Les
Mis is filled with characters
struggling to survive and to
thrive, led by the tragic fig-
ure of Jean Valjean. 

Meg Gore leads the pro-
duction team as Director,
partnered with Musical Dir-
ector Kevin Fisher, Choreo-
grapher and Fight Choreog-
rapher Katy Gore, and Stage
Manager Tim Gore. Ovation
Theatre Company, LLC is
the fulfillment of a long-
time dream for Gore. With a
background in theatre pro-
duction and direction of over
30 years, Meg has been
extremely active in London-
derry and Derry for the past
12 years. She founded the
Matthew Thornton Drama
Club in 2008 and, along
with various volunteers over
the years, has built one of
the top school programs in
the area, producing and
directing dazzling produc-
tions, most recently Dis-
ney’s The Lion King Jr., The
Wizard of Oz YPE, Annie Jr.
and Once on this Island Jr.
Meg’s other directing credits
in recent years include the
hugely successful The
Music Man production and
the widely-acclaimed south-
ern New Hampshire pre-
miere of Disney’s Newsies,
both teamed with her Les

Ovation Theatre Company Tackles Les Misérables: School Edition
“Ambitious” and “bold”

were just two of the euphe-
misms expressed by many
when a brand new theatre
company decided to tackle
Les Misérables: School Edi-
tion in its very first produc-
tion. With a musical known
for big moments, big sets
and big casts, staging this
production in the intimate
space at Granite State Arts
Academy in Salem also
raised some eyebrows. 

Meg Gore, Founder,
Manager and Artistic Direc-
tion of Ovation Theatre
Company, LLC, took all of
those comments in stride,
with an amused grin. “When
you see the tears rolling
down Marius’ face as Épo-
nine lies dying in his arms,
or the shimmer in Valjean’s
eyes as he sings “Bring Him
Home,” you’ll agree that this
is the right environment to
present the raw and emo-
tional epic that is Les Mis-
érables,” Gore says.

This presentation of Les
Mis will be different in
many ways, mostly because
of the intimate, thrust-stage
environment at GSAA.
Audience members will be
drawn completely into the
epic tale, with characters in
and amongst them, never
more than a few feet away.
Portraying the iconic leads
and the versatile ensemble is
a cast of 32 young people

Mis partner Kevin Fisher as
Musical Director and both
with Kids Coop Theatre.

Les Misérables: School
Edition will be presented at
Granite State Arts Academy
(33 Keewaydin Dr., Salem,

NH) on Friday, May 24 at 7
p.m., Saturday, May 25 at 1
p.m. and 7p.m., and Sunday,
May 26 at 1 p.m. and 7 p.m.
The Sunday matinee was
recently added due to the
incredibly high demand for

the other four shows. Tickets
are available at OvationT-
C.com; anyone interested is
encouraged to purchase the
reserved-seating tickets in
advance, as there may be very
few available at the door.

purchase at the Recreation
office located at Veterans
Hall, 31 West Broadway,
Derry, for the 2019 Summer
Season. To assist with this
change, passes will also be
sold on the following dates,
locations and hours:

• Saturday, June 15 at
Galliens Town Beach from
10 a.m. - 2 p.m. 

• Sunday, June 16 at Gal-
liens Town Beach from 10
a.m. - 2 p.m. 

• Wednesday, June 26 Vet-
erans Hall from 7 a.m. - 7 p.m. 

• Veteran’s Hall: 31 West
Broadway, Derry, between
Monday - Friday from 8
a.m. - 4 p.m. (office closures
on 5/24, 5/27, & 7/4)

Gallien’s Town Beach

Tentative Opening Day, Satur-
day, June 15, for more infor-
mation call (603) 432-6136.
The Recreation office can take
cash, check, or credit card.
Gallien’s Town Beach is still
for DERRY Residents Only.
Meaning: Individuals who are
actively residing/living in
Derry, NH who can show
proof of current primary resi-
dence. Proof of residency is
required for ALL residents,
ALL ages, wishing to enter
the park and for ALL residents
wishing to purchase a season
beach pass.

Examples of accepted proof
of residency are available online,
for more details go to www.d-
errynh.org/node/122853. 

2019 Gallien’s Town Beach
Updated Season Pass Program

Located at Veterans Hall,
31 West Broadway, the Parks
& Recreation Office will be
open for extended hours to
accommodate individuals
who are interested in pur-
chasing their 2019 Beach
Pass. Passes are only available
for purchase at the Recreation
Office. Proof of residency for
each pass recipient is required. 

At the Recreation office
you will also be able to
pick-up information on
Grand Summer Openings at
Gallien’s Town Beach and
Don Ball Park Splash Pad, as
well as information on the
Summer Concert series, Don
Ball Park events, and more.

Summer Beach passes
will only be available for

Members of the new, Ovation Theatre Company, will perform Les Misérables:
School Edition at the Granite State Arts Academy on Friday, May 24 at 7 p.m.,
Saturday, May 25 at 1 p.m. and 7 p.m., and Sunday, May 26 at 1 p.m. and 7 p.m.

Courtesy photo
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Complete veterinary services for dogs, 
cats, birds, and exotics.

33 Crystal Ave.,
Derry, NH

432-1404

New Clients Welcome!
Visit us at handelwithcarevet.com for

special offers

VETERINARY HOSPITAL. LLC

We can help with the Pizza!

ROMANO’S PIZZA
OF DERRY
434-6500

Check Us Out Online!
www.romanospizzaderry.com

35 Manchester Road, Derry

Having a  
Graduation
Party? 

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Derry Planning
Board has been working on
a project plan with Pinkerton
Academy to develop the ath-
letic field access road that
connects 19 North Main St.,
39 North Main St., and 33
Tsienneto Road.

The purpose for this
project plan is for an exten-
sion to the existing Pinker-
ton access road out to Tsien-
neto Road with associated
parking, drainage, lighting
and grading. All Derry town
departments have reviewed
and signed off on the plan.

There are waivers
involved as requested from
Pinkerton’s project engi-

of the Planning Board mem-
bers were there. Dr. Tim
Powers, Pinkerton Head-
master, and their project
engineer were also there for
the site visit. I believe we
directly addressed some of
the issues of concern at the
earlier planning board meet-
ing regarding visibility and
we discussed this at the site
visit. We walked through
where the access road would
be located to understand all
the specific concerns.”

“We also talked about
the highway safety commit-
tee’s position at the visit.
Randy Chase, from the
Town Administrator’s office
is a member of this board
and is also with the fire
department. He talked about

Pinkerton’s New Athletic Field Access Road Approved by Planning Board
the reasons why the police
and fire department wanted
to have the access road out
to Tsienneto.”

From the time of the site
walk in April, the project
plans have been revised
slightly and the board updat-
ed their considerations for
the project with the modified
plan.

Brian Pratt, Engineer
from Fuss and O’Neil, and
Headmaster Powers also
gave additional information
to the board concerning the
Pinkerton project plan. 

Pratt said, “When we left
the Planning Board meeting
in April, there were a couple
of plan items in question.
Items to be addressed
included project site dis-

tance, the intersection set up
at Tsienneto road, and a
question about adding a
sidewalk along the full
length of the drive. As per
consensus among those at
the site walk meeting, we
have not added a sidewalk
along the roadway to the
updated plan.”

“We don’t want to
encourage pedestrians to use
this roadway area as a cut
through for safety reasons.
We want pedestrians to stay
on North Main and Tsien-
neto Road, as those intersec-
tions already have signals
and crosswalks. Most of the
changes to the plan have
been minor tweaks with
input from the Town and the
State DES.”

Planning Board Chair-
man, O’Conner discussed
with the Pratt about the actu-
al parking lot and roadway
access and also about traffic
flow directions. Members of
the board commented about
traffic light patterns and tim-
ing adjustments once the
project is completed.

Chairman O’Conner
went through all the various
Planning Board acceptance
processes for the waivers,
conditional usage and condi-
tional approval. The board
gave a unanimous condi-
tional approval for the proj-
ect to go forward, keeping in
mind any further adherence
to typical town and state reg-
ulations, guidelines and
inspections.

neers, Fuss and O’Neil.
These waivers include reme-
dies for vertical granite
curbing, a four to one slope,
and for a partial boundary
survey. There have now
been state permits obtained
from New Hampshire DES
to support the alteration of
the terrain and for wetlands
area development.

The public hearing for
this project was continued to
this meeting date of May 15
from a previous Planning
Board meeting. George Sio-
ras, Planning Director, gave
an overview of the project
from the Town’s perspec-
tive.

Sioras said, ”We had a
site walk of this project area
about month ago and most

PENNY WILLIAMS
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The buds are blooming
on trees and plants are pop-
ping up, which reminds
folks that the Hyla Brook
Reading Series at the Frost
Farm has started.  

The Robert Frost Farm
kicked off its 11th year of
the Hyla Brook Reading
Series on Thursday, May 16,
with the featured poet
Nausheen Eusuf and Hyla
Brook Poet Anne Janai. 

Eusuf is a PhD candidate
in English at Boston Univer-
sity, and a graduate of the

lished by The Poet’s Touch-
stone, Awakenings Journal,
Snapdragon: A Journal of
Art and Healing, Westward
Quarterly and The Society
of Classical Poets Journal. 

Also starting in May was
the Hyla Brook Poets’
monthly writing workshop
which meets on the third
Saturday of the month at 10
a.m. at its summer home at
the Frost Farm. 

The Frost Farm Confer-
ence encompasses the June
reading that highlights the
winner of the Annual Frost
Farm Prize for metrical

Hyla Brook Season Gets Started at Historic Frost Farm
poetry, and is the kick-off
event for the fifth annual
Frost Farm Poetry Confer-
ence and will take place on
June 14-16. 

Founded in 2015, the
conference provides two
days of intense instruction
by award-winning poets. 

The instructors will
immerse participants in the
art and craft of formal poet-
ry writing, valuable skills
for both free verse poets and
formalists. This special
weekend has been modestly
priced for all participants. 

The season also features:

• Friday, June 14, 7 p.m.
Bruce Bennett, the 2019
Frost Farm Prize Judge. He
is the author of ten full-
length collections of poetry
and more than thirty poetry
chapbooks. 

• Thursday, July 11, 6:30
p.m. Rachel Hadas who is
the author of many books of
poetry, essays, and transla-
tions. The recipient of
awards including a Guggen-
heim Fellowship in Poetry
and the O.B. Harrison Prize
from the Folger Shakespeare
Library.

• Thursday, Aug. 8
Rodger Martin who is a
recipient of an Appalachia
poetry award and fellow-
ships from N.H. State Coun-
cil on the Arts Fiction and
the National Endowment for
the Humanities.   

• Thursday, Sept. 12
Patrick Donnelly who is the
author of four books and the
recipient of numerous
awards and fellowships. 

The series, held at the
Frost Farm located on Route
28 and is free and open to
the public. 

Writing Seminars at Johns
Hopkins. Her poetry has
appeared in The American
Scholar, Poetry Daily, PN
Review, Salmagundi, World
Literature Today, and Best
American Poetry 2018 and
2019. 

Janai is a Montessori
educator and consults fami-
lies managing intelligent
high-functioning autism in
adults. She received her
master’s in psychology from
Harvard University and her
bachelor’s in human devel-
opment and family studies
from the University of Utah.
Her poems have been pub-

1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 35 years

 



Page 8 Nutfield News •  May, 23, 2019 

Nutfield Celebrates Some of Their Living Treasures at Award Ceremony

The tricentennial anniversary cel-
ebrations for the settling of our area
known as Nutfield continued on Sat-
urday with a Living Treasures Recog-
nition Ceremony at the Currier Hall at
First Parish Church.

The award cermony was part of
the Nutfield tricentennial and was a
celebration of nearly 50 senior volun-
teers who make the area a better place
to live. 

The event was hosted by local his-
torian TJ Cullinane, and began with a
luncheon catered by Pinkerton Acad-
emy Culinary Arts students. 

While those being honored dined,
they were entertained by members of
the Pinkerton Chorus, seniors Saman-
tha Griffin and Sydney Steger along
with freshman Victoria Volokitkin
entertained the crowd.

The Awards Ceremony and a brief
video presentation on Derry’s Scots-
Irish Nutfield heritage ended the
event. Photos by Chris Paul

Experience The Grand Difference

––––– www.NHGrandRoofs.com –––––

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 
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ü Certified Installers
ü Extended Warranty
ü Environmentally Responsible

We recycle your old shingles
ü Fully Insured
ü Residential & Commercial

$500 OFF
Complete Roof Installation
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Sell New Hampshire
Homes for LESS!

603-715-SOLD (7653)
List, Market & Sell your Home 

for Just a 3% Commission!

“Respecting your homes 
equity since 1985”

In association with Homes of NH Realty • Londonderry, NH • 437-4447

sellnhhomes4less.com

The Bob Tefft Team at:

$ $ $ $ $

$ $Like us on Facebook!
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◆ ◆

DERRY SP RTS
◆ ◆

team, with Meaghan Robi-
doux, Sierra Edgecomb,
Megan O’Brien and
Madison Connors, won with
4:24.42. In the field, winners
for the Pinkerton girls were
Emily Lesburt in High Jump
(4’10”), Adrianna Buccieri
in Shot Put 30-feet and
Hannah Frazier in Javelin
Throw 111’5”.

At the Londonderry
Invitational, Conor Seleny

won the boys 100 with 11.26
seconds, the 200 with 22.72
and the 300 Hurdles with
39.49 seconds. John Brooks
finished fourth in the 200
(23.11), Plaza was the
fastest runner in the 800-
Meters with 1:57.61 and
Spencer won the 110
Hurdles with 15.11. Brooks,
Seleny, Patrick Cotnoir and
Benjamin Fleming com-
bined for a 4x100 win with

PA Track and Field Teams See Success as Season Ends
IDAN VINITSKY

NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Pinkerton Academy’s
Track and Field teams par-
ticipated in two events last
week, and saw success at
both. The Astros competed
at the final Tri-Meet of the
season, against Exeter and
Londonderry on Tuesday,
May 14, and the
Londonderry Invitational on
Saturday, May 18.

At the Tri-Meet, the
boys finished with 63 points
behind Exeter with 99 and
in front of Londonderry
with 23. Zach Plaza won the
800-Meters for Pinkerton
with a time of 2:00.01 min-
utes, Adam Spencer won the
Triple Jump with 40’8” and
Joron Harrell the Javelin
Throw, with 127’5”. 

The girls team scored 82
points at the event, two less
then Exeter, while the
Lancers finished with 31. 

Amelia Graves won
three events, The 100-Meter
Dash (12.97 seconds), the
200-Meter Dash (26.52) and
the 300-Hurdles (45.83),
where she tied a school
record. Macy Graves won
the 400-Meters (1:01.26),
Meghan Cross won the
1,600 with a time of
5:28.57) and the 4x400

Frazier and Madison
Connors - 51.58). In Javelin,
Samantha Franks was sec-

ond (103-05) and Frazier
third (98-09).

43.80 seconds. In Triple
Jump, Harrell won (43’5.5”)
and Spencer finished second
(40’3.75”) and in Long
Jump, Colton Boursier was
third (19’9”) and Harrell
fourth (19’7.5”).

Megan O’Brien finished
second in the girls 300-
Hurdles (47.88) and the
Triple Jump (34’2.75”) and
the 4x100 team took fourth
place (O’Brien, Edgecomb,

Pinkerton’s Emily Lesburt’s 4’10” High Jump was good enough to take first place at
the tri-Meet in Exeter, that same jump got seventh in Londonderry.

Adam Spencer won the Triple Jump during the Tri Meet
in Exeter and came in second in that event at the
Londonderry Invitational. Photos by Chris Paul
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CALL TO SCHEDULE YOUR APPOINTMENT TODAY!
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Cleaning Special
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N.H. State Inspection
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FREE CBD Sample in Store!
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American Shaman
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- Today!
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CBD American Shaman
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migraine, PTSD or other pains? 
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PERSONAL INJURY
You don’t have to go to Boston or Manchester to get the best lawyer

MILLIONS RECOVERED FOR CLIENTS
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Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com

If Something Happens To You And You Do Not Know...

Call us today to make sure you and your children are taken care of in event of an accident/emergency.

Parnell,  Michels & McKay 
Attorneys at Law• 603-434-1717

WHO WILL TAKE CARE OF YOUR CHILDREN?
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IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

It was a special week at
Pinkerton Academy, after a
very long wait, and many
road games this spring sea-
son, the Boys’ Varsity
Lacrosse finally played its
first game on their new
home turf. And what a game
it was.

The Astros (11-4) hosted
a Cohasset High School
team of Massachusetts with
a matching record (11-4) on
Saturday, May 18, and won
14-13, a result that kept their
fight for the Division I sec-
ond seed alive. The first
quarter was equal and ended
in a 5-5 tie, but the visitors
played better in the next 12
minutes and led 8-6 at the

unanswered goals in the sec-
ond half, including five in
the first four minutes of the
third quarter, to win the
game 19-4.

Hunter Drouin, who had
a big game with six goals
and five assists, told the
Nutfield News: “It took a
while for our offense to start
clicking. They came out
hard, but we got going in the
second half. It was a good
game. We want to play our
best lacrosse in the play-
offs.”

Mason Drouin scored
five times, Ryan Auger had
four goals, Owen Mc-
Cormack finished with three
and five assists and Gennaro
Marra scored once. Jack
Sweeney made four saves,
Andrew Hassler one. Coach

Brian O’Reilly said: “Give
credit to South, but we were
too much standing around.
We refocused at halftime. I
am happy that now we final-
ly play at home.”

The Astros’ second home
game was on Monday, May
20, and ended with a big17-4
win over Hanover (9-4).
Pinkerton led 3-1 after one
quarter and 9-2 at the half,
before scoring six unan-
swered goals in the third
quarter. 

Hunter Drouin, Auger
and Owen McCormack had
four goals each, Connor
McCormack scored three,
Mason Drouin, Riley
Spellman and Jackson
Morrisette finished with one.
Sweeney made five saves
and Andrew Hassler three.

break. They took a four goal
lead in the second half, but
Pinkerton came storming
back and with 3:04 left in
the game, Hunter Drouin
scored the winning goal on
an assist from his brother
Mason. Hunter finished with
five goals and three assists,
Mason with three and two.
Ryan Auger scored two and
assisted for two more goals,
Owen McCormack had two
goals and Gennaro Marra
one, while Jack Sweeney
made 11 saves.

The previous day, the
Astros were all over Nashua
South (8-8) in the second
half at Stellos Stadium.
After an equal first quarter,
which ended in a 4-4 tie,
Pinkerton scored two late
second quarter goals and 13

Boys Lacrosse Team Christens New Turf With Dramatic Win

Auger had four goals each.
Zoe Howe and Abby Jowett
finished with two goals,
Dani Martineau saved two
shots and Lauren Sweeney
one.

Two days later, at home
against Nashua South, the
Lady Astros took care of
business early taking a 12-2
lead into the break and win-
ning 18-6. Lisauskas and
Jowett led the team with
four goals each, Auger
scored three times and
Davis and Amy Quigley
two. Howe, Hailey Peredna
and Madison Daziel fin-
ished with one goal each.
Martineau saved three
shots, Sweeney one.

The Lady Astros used a
huge 11-2 second half to
beat Andover High School
18-8 on Monday, May 20,
on the teams newly opened

home field. Pinkerton was
down by two goals during
the second half, but scored
with only two seconds left
on the clock to take a 7-6
lead after the first 25 min-
utes. The second half start-
ed with three PA goals and
the home team kept scoring
all the way until the end of
the game, and got the big
win. Lisauskas scored five
times, Kiley Davis had
three goals and three assists
and Zoe Howe scored three
more goals. Lilly Auger,
Abby Jowett and Madison
Daziel finished with two
goals each, Hailey Peredna
scored once. Dani
Martineau made seven
saves and Lauren Sweeney
had four.

Pinkerton was sched-
uled to play in Salem
against the Blue Devils on

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

It is a race to the finish
line at the top of the
Division I Girls’ Lacrosse
standings and Pinkerton
Academy is certainly in the
mix. The Lady Astros kept
their winning ways going
last week and everything
will need to be decided in
the final days of the season.

Pinkerton (15-1) came
back from Merrimack (7-7)
on Wednesday (May 15)
with a 17-3 win. The visi-
tors scored the first six
goals of the game and led
10-3 at the half, before
winning the next 25 min-
utes 7-0, while Merrimack
was held to a single sec-
ond-half shot. Kiley Davis
scored five goals and
Lauren Lisauskas and Lilly

print. They will close the
regular season on Friday,

May 24, at home against
Windham.

Tuesday, May 21, after the
Nutfield News went to

PA Girls Lacrosse Team Leading Standings Before Final Week

Pinkerton junior attacker Connor McCormack makes
his way up field in a recent game. Photo by Chris Paul

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

After two years as state
runner-ups, the Pinkerton
Academy’s Varsity
Volleyball team (6-7) is hop-
ing to punch a ticket to this
year’s playoffs and it seems
that this fight will continue
until the end of the season.

On Tuesday, May 14, the
Astros got a big 3-2 win
over Winnacunnet (5-9) with
a very impressive come-
back. They dropped a close
first set, 26 to 24 and were
down two sets to none after
the 25-17 game went to
Winnacunnet in the second.
The next two sets were
extremely dramatic, and the
Astros came out on top in
both of them, 26-24 and 25-
23, with Winnacunnet

unable to finish the game.
Pinkerton’s carried the
momentum into the tie
breaking fifth set, where
they won 15-9.

Hunter Hazard led the
team with 27 kills and three
aces. Wil Mills had 16 serv-
ice points, Lucas Lizotte
made 35 assists and Andy
Bolduc and Justin Dunne fin-
ished with five blocks each.

But then on Friday, May
17, the Astro squad lost in
three straight sets to
Goffstown High School 25-
17, 25-19 and 25-21. Each
game was relatively close,
but the PA boys’ could not
keep up with their oppo-
nents. Hazard was limited to
only seven kills and provid-
ed seven service points,
including four aces. Bolduc
had six blocks, Lizotte fin-

ished with 14 assists. 
Hollis-Brookline (9-4)

handed Pinkerton another 3-
0 loss three days later during
a road game on Monday,
May 20. The home team
took a close first set, 25-22
and was in full control of the
next two sets, winning 25-15
and 25-11. Hazard had 10
kills for Pinkerton. Aiden
Hirsch scored six service
points, Bolduc had four
blocks and Lizotte 16
assists.

The Astros hosted
Farmington on Wednesday,
May 22 and have a home
game against Bishop
Guertin on Friday, May 24,
starting at 5:15 p.m. They
will finish their season on
Tuesday, May 28, at
Mascenic Regional High
School.

Volleyball Team Aims for Playoffs
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LET OUR FAMILY CARE FOR YOURS

Dr Alyssa Ebright DMD    
Dr Trevor Smart DMD   

Always Accepting New Patients
77 Gilcreast Road, Unit 1004, Londonderry 

603-434-8800 • Londonderrydentist.com
ebrightsmartdental@gmail.com 

playoff match, should they
advance. 

Five second inning runs
against Portsmouth did the
job. Pinkerton added a sixth
run in the next inning and
the Clippers (7-7) were
dreaming of a big come-
back, after scoring three
times in the fourth inning
and once more in the fifth,
but Pinkerton regrouped in
time and took a critical
match. Connor Jenkins had
a big game, hitting three
times and driving in four

runs. Brady Day and Matt
Michaud had one RBI each
and Asa Runge was the win-
ning pitcher with four
innings and four strikeouts.
Mike Packowski got the
save with three inning and
no earned runs.

After Dover, the Astros
hosted Exeter on Wednesday
(May 22). They will finish
their season on the roads, at
Salem on Thursday (May
23, 4 p.m.) and
Winnacunnet on Friday
(May 24, 4 p.m.).

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Entering the final week
of the regular season,
Pinkerton Academy’s
Varsity Baseball team record
stood at 11-5, after a big win
last Wednesday (May 15)
against Portsmouth and a
postponed game at Dover,
which was made up this
Tuesday (May 21), after the
Nutfield News went to print.
The Astros are fighting for
the fourth seed, which will
have them hosting another

PA Baseball Team Enters Final
Week Fighting For Fourth Seed

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

With the weather final-
ly getting better, Pinkerton
Academy’s Varsity Softball
team was able to play three
games in three days last
week and finish all of them
with wins, bringing its
record to 11-4. Now, in the
final days of the season,
the Lady Astros is looking
to go after the number two
seed in the playoffs.

After their home game
against Nashua South was
moved from Tuesday, May
14, to Thursday due to rain,
the Lady Astros made the
trip to Portsmouth, where
they got a huge 10-8 victo-
ry in a back-and-forth
game. The visitors scored
twice in the opening
inning, but the Lady
Clippers (9-7) answered in
the third with a couple of
runs. Pinkerton regained
the lead in the next inning,

top again, with a 7-2 victo-
ry. They led 3-0 after two
innings and Dover scored
twice in the bottom of the
third, before another big
inning, with four runs in
the fifth, secured
Pinkerton’s victory. Jackie
Cerri had a home run,
while Ouellette got another
win in her great season.

Pinkerton was sched-
uled to host Londonderry
on Tuesday, May 21, after
the rivalry game was post-
poned earlier this month.
The team also played at
Exeter on Wednesday and
will finish the season with
a home game against
Winnacunnet on Friday
(May 24, 4 p.m.).

scoring three runs and
going up 5-2. 

The Astros scored once
more in the fifth, before
Portsmouth came storming
back and entered the sev-
enth and final inning lead-
ing 7-6. There, Pinkerton
had some clutch hitting,
including a double by
freshman Caitlyn Lemay
that put the final touches
on a four-run inning.
Portsmouth scored one run
in the bottom of the sev-
enth, but Alyssa Ouellette
got the save, while Emma
Hodgson was the winning
pitcher. Alyssa DiMauro
had a two-run home run.

In the made up game
against a 2-13 Nashua
South team (The game
originally started on April
22) at home the next day,
the Lady Astros won 16-5.
Pinkerton entered the final
inning with a four run lead
(9-5), before scoring seven
times and putting the game
away. DiMauro had anoth-
er homer in this game,
while Hannah Sundberg
provided three RBIs.
Ouellette was the winning
pitcher this time.

The third game this
week was at home against
Dover High School (8-7)
on Friday, May 17, and the
Lady Astros came out on

Hot Pinkerton Softball Squad Picks Up Three More Wins

Pinkerton Academy senior pitcher Alyssa Ouellette got
two wins and a save this week as the Astros work to
end the regular season strong. Photo by Chris Paul

Kerry Lekas, CPA/PFS, CFP®, MST, RLP®

12 Parmenter Road, Unit 3C • Londonderry
Kerry@DufresneCPA.com • 434-2889 Ext: 113

Personal & Business Tax Preparation

Taxes a Problem? Call Me!

Athletes of the Week
Week of May 12

Hunter Drouin 
Sophomore, Boys Lacrosse 

Hunter had a fantastic
weekend for the Boys
Lacrosse team, scoring 11
goals and adding nine assists
to help the Astros win
against Nashua South and
Cohasset, in their first game
on the new turf. 

Kyle Tamasi,
Senior, Unified Track 
Kyle is an outstanding

athlete who was awesome at
the meet in Concord and
during practice this season.
Kyle always has a smile on
his face and gives 100%.  

Athletes are chosen by Pinkerton Academy Athletic Office

Advertise in the Nutfield News

LOCAL NEWS • LOCALLY OWNED
537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net
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To Our Readers and Advertisers: Nutfield Publishing
would like to thank our advertisers for their support of this
publication and for giving us the ability to supply our read-
ers with local news, sports and achievements free of charge
to every home in town each week. Readers, please let our
advertisers that you patronize know that you saw their ad
in this paper.

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Pinkerton Academy’s
Varsity Tennis teams fin-
ished their regular season

last Friday, May 17, and
will now enter the DI play-
offs. The boys’ had the
third best record in the
division (12-2) and will
face the sixth seed,

Concord, in Round 1 and
the girls finished in the
seventh spot (10-4) and
will play the number two
seed, Derryfield. The team
tournaments began on
Tuesday, May 21 and
Wednesday, May 22, after
the Nutfield News went to
print and individual tour-
naments are scheduled to
begin on June 1.

Due to a rain out last
Tuesday, May 14), the boys
played a doubleheader the
next day, beating both
Manchester Memorial and
Londonderry 9-0. 

Against Memorial (1-
12), Seb Tonini and Henry
Andrews won their singles
matches 8-0, while John
Marineau, Jeff Marquis,
Alex Tveter and Anthony
Walters all got 8-1 victo-
ries. In doubles, Tonini and
Marineau won 8-2,
Andrews and Marquis 8-0
and Tveter and Robbie
Morin 8-1. 

Against the Lancers (7-
7), Tonini won 8-4 and
Marineau got a big 9-8 vic-

Pinkerton Tennis Teams Head Into Division I Playoffs
tory (7-5 in the tie break)
in a hard fought game.
Andrews, Tveter and
Walters won their matches
8-0 and Marquis got an 8-2
victory. In doubles, the
Astros finished the job
with three wins: Tonini and
Marineau won 8-4,
Andrews and Marquis 8-6
and Tveter and Morin 8-2.

The next day, the Astros
got another 9-0 win, this
time over Nashua North (4-
10). Tonini won 8-4,
Marineau, Marquis and
Walters all won 8-0,
Andrews won 8-1 and
Tveter got an 8-4 victory.
In the doubles matches,
Andrews and Marquis won
8-3, Colby Day and Morin
got an 8-4 win and Matt
Gilbert and Colin
Algonizze won 9-7.

On Friday (May 17),
Pinkerton finished the sea-
son with a close 5-4 win at
Manchester Central (8-6).

The girls played once
on Wednesday, twice on
Thursday and once more
on Friday, collecting three
wins in their final four
meeting. They traveled to
Manchester to play
Memorial (0-12) and
dropped only two games
on their way to a 9-0 win.
Chloe Freedman, Madison
Allen, Katie Allen, Victoria
Hodosi and Maddie Frank
won their singles matches
8-0 and Julia Farnum won
8-1. Freedman and Farnum

won the doubles 8-0 and so
did Frank and Annabelle
Zvagelsky. Katie Allen and
Leah Sears won 8-1.

On Thursday it was
home meetings against
Londonderry (4-14) and
Nashua North (3-11) and
the Lady Astros won 9-0
and 7-2, respectively.
Against the Lancers,
Freedman won 8-0,
Madison Allen and Frank
won 8-1, Farnum and Sears
won 8-2 and Hodosi got an
8-5 victory. In doubles,
Freedman and Farnum won
8-1, Katie Allen and Sears

won 8-1 and Frank and
Zvagelsky won 8-2.
Against North, Freedman
and Madison Allen got 8-1
victories, Hodosi won 8-0,
Frank and Sears finished
their matches winning 8-2
and Farnum won 8-6.
Freedman and Farnum won
8-4 in doubles. Zvagelsky
and Shaley Nolan lost 8-4
and Bella Giancola and
Angela Hadden lost 8-5.

The Astros finished
their season on Friday with
a tough 5-4 home loss to
Manchester Central (11-3).
Freedman was leading 6-1
when the match ended on
default, Farnum lost 8-6,
Madison Allen lost 9-7,
Hodosi lost 8-2, Frank won
8-3 and Sears got an 8-6
victory. Freedman and
Farnum won their doubles
8-6, but Central took the
meeting with two double
win, when Madison Allen
and Sears lost 8-3 and
Frank and Zvagelsky also
lost 8-3.

Inside 
or Outdoors 
- we are the 
#1 choice!

We can keep you turned on for as little as $69/mo.

Flexible Financing Available

Free Estimates - Fully Licensed & Insured
• Portable & Standby Generators
• Sales/Service & Maintenance

• Service Upgrades • Pool Wiring • Lighting
and much more.

1 Industrial Drive #1, Hudson, NH

603-595-9473

24 HOUR 
EMERGENCY 

SERVICES 
7 DAYS A WEEK

Astro senior Madison Allen and her team headed into
the playoffs this week with after two convinsing wins.

Pinkerton freshman Maddie Frank as been raking up
the points in her slot this season.Photos by Chris Paul



Nutfield News • May, 23, 2019    Page 13

◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Facia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

PLUMBING
• HEATING  •  AIR CONDITIONING

NH LIC
#3853 437-7039

Paul the Plumber
Service with a Smile

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

We Fix: No Water, 
Low Water Pressure, 
Water Softeners 

––– 603-437-9114 –––

PLUMBING AND HEATING CO. LLC

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Additions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Windows, Doors,
Siding and Decks

FREE ESTIMATES
FULLY INSURED

603-235-2063
CALL TODAY

Wagner Electric
Complete Electrical Service
Residential/Commercial  
Fully Insured/Free Estimates
Please Call: 603-421-2922
www.wagner-electric.net
Established 1999

603-432-8649

EXTERIOR IMAGES

Since 1992 

HOUSE PAINTING
• Powerwashing 
• Carpentry
• Free Estimates

Veteran Owned

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of
Windows Installed 
$3,000

Restrictions may apply. 
Call for details. Expires 7/31/19EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

Hoehn Carpentry 
General Home repairs and 

remodeling. Oak stairs, cabinets,
trim repairs and more.

www.ronhoehn.com
603-893-6610
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◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds
Start at JUST $170 a WEEK

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS
• BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE 

• BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE  

Call 537-2760

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

PainKillers or other Drugs?
There is hope! Call Today to
speak with someone who
cares. Call Now 1-855-866-
0913.

MISCELLANEOUS
A Place For Mom. The nation’s
largest senior living referral
service. Contact our trusted,
local experts today! Our serv-
ice is Free/no obligation. Call
1-844-722-7993.

Earthlink High Speed Internet.
As Low As $14.95/month (for

the first 3 months.) Reliable
High Speed Fiber Optic
Technology. Stream Videos,
Music and More! Call Earthlink
Today 1-855-520-7938.

Applying for Social Security
Disability or Appealing a
Denied Claim?  Call Bill Gordon
& Assoc., Social Security
Disability Attorneys, 1-855-
498-6323! Free Consultations.
Local Attorneys Nationwide
[Mail: 2420 N St NW,
Washington DC. Office:
Broward Co. FL (TX/NM Bar.)]

Become a Published Author.
We want to Read Your Book!
Dorrance Publishing-Trusted
by Authors Since 1920 Book
manuscript submissions cur-
rently being reviewed.
Comprehensive Services:
Consultation, Production,
Promotion and Distribution
Call for Your Free Author’s
Guide 1-877-626-2213.

Lung Cancer? Asbestos expo-
sure in industrial, construc-
tion, manufacturing jobs, or
military may be the cause.
Family in the home were also
exposed. Call 1-866-795-3684
or email cancer@breakingin-
jurynews.com. $30 billion is
set aside for asbestos victims
with cancer. Valuable settle-
ment monies may not require
filing a lawsuit.

Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

Kill Bed Bugs! Harris Sprays,
Mattress Covers, Kits.
Available: Hardware Stores,
The Home Depot,
homedepot.com.

Portable Oxygen Concentrator
May Be Covered by Medicare!
Reclaim independence and
mobility with the compact
design and long-lasting battery
of Inogen One. Free informa-

tion kit! Call 888-609-2189`.

Get a smartphone for $0
down* with AT&T Next® and
AT&T Next Every Year;  $250
Gift Card for Switching to
AT&T! (*Requires well-quali-
fied credit. Limits & restric-
tions apply.) 1-888-545-5093.

Kill Roaches-Guaranteed!
Harris Roach Tablets, Sprays,
Traps, Concentrate. Hardware
Stores, The Home Depot,
homedepot.com.

Lung Cancer? And Age 60+?
You And Your Family May Be
Entitled To Significant Cash
Award. Call 866-428-1639 for
Information. No Risk. No
Money Out Of Pocket.

Hear Again! Try our hearing aid
for just $75 down and $50 per
month! Call 800-426-4212 and
mention 88272 for a risk free
trial! Free Shipping!

Cross Country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company, out
of state move $799 Long
Distance Movers. Get Free
quote on your Long distance
move 1-800-511-2181.

Call Empire Today® to sched-
ule a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-800-508-2824.

Stay in your home longer with
an American Standard Walk-In

Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500
off, including a free toilet, and
a lifetime warranty on the tub
and installation! Call us at 1-
844-374-0013.

AT&T Internet. Get More For
Your High-Speed Internet
Thing. Starting at $40/month
w/12-mo agmt. Includes 1 TB
of data per month. Ask us how
to bundle and Save! Geo & svc
restrictions apply. Call us today
1-833-707-0984.

Spectrum Triple Play! TV,
Internet & Voice for
$99.97/mo. Fastest Internet.
100 MB per second speed.
Free Primetime on Demand.
Unlimited Voice. No Contracts.
Call 1-855-652-9304.

Save On Your Next
Prescription! World Health
Link. Price Match Guarantee!
Prescriptions Required. CIPA
Certified. Over 1500 medica-
tions available. Call Today For
A Free Price Quote. 1-855-530-
8993 Call Now!

Get DIRECTV! Only
$35/month! 155 Channels &
1000s of Shows/Movies On
Demand (w/Select All Included
Package.) PLUS Stream on Up
to FIVE Screens
Simultaneously at No Addt’l
Cost. Call DIRECTV 1-855-
781-1565.

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed
Internet for Only
$14.95/month. Best
Technology. Best Value. Smart
HD DVR Included. Free
Installation. Some restrictions
apply. Call 1-855-837-9146.

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals
and other oil and gas interests.
Send details to P.O. Box 13557
Denver, Co. 80201

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2018!
Any Condition. Running or
Not. Top $$$ Paid! Free
Towing! We’re Nationwide!
Call Now: 1-888-985-1806.

WANTED/EMPLOYMENT
$500+ Paid Daily The Easy
Way. Go To:
www.PaidDailyGroup.com.

HEALTH OR MEDICAL
Suffering from an Addiction to
Alcohol, Opiates, Prescription

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

HANDYMAN SERVICE

Chester Handyman Services Home
repair and maintenance 35 years of
experience, references. Call Jim
370-1656

MASONRY

Michael’s Masonry- Specializing in
repair work. Steps, basements,
pointing, walkways, stone work.
Free Estimates.  603-421-0686.
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Seeking for Historical Events
Seeking Military Reenactors, Military Displays
(Vehicles, Equipment, etc.) from any time
period. Londonderry Historical Society is
looking for any interested groups or individu-
als who would be interested in celebrating our
300th and/or forming a relationship to partic-
ipate in our functions throughout the year. If
you or your group is interested please contact
Roger Fillio at 603-434-1694 or email rogerfil-
lio@myfairpoint.net.

COMMUNITY EVENTS
This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If your group or non-profit is
receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40.00/week per paper. All Around
Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum; anything over will incur a charge of
$40.00/week for up to another 50 words. All free announcements in the Around Town/Calendar section can
run a maximum of 3 weeks. Additionally: We will run the full versions of any calendar items online free
of charge at www.nutpub.net. Please send submissions to nutfieldnews@nutpub.net.

from 10 a.m. - 11 a.m. Overflow
parking located at the Derry
Village School. (Free Shuttle
Service Provided) Event
Questions: Muster-Lt. Michael
Stanhope at 432-6751 or
michaelstanhope@derrynh.org.
Touch a Truck-Lt. Michael
LaValley at 432-6121 or
mikelavalley@derrynh.org.
BMX Stunt Show-Captain
George Feole at 432-6111 or
georgefeole@derrynh.org. See
more www.derrynh.org/-
node/122673.

Exchange Student Program

Greenheart Exchange has
many wonderful exchange stu-
dents. Would you like to enrich
your family, community and
school? Ask about hosting an
exchange student. Want to
know more? Contact Ginger
Smith 603-397-2494 email
grandmaginger15@gmail.com 

Vintage Movie Night

Roman Novarro in 'The
Flying Fleet' (1929) Classic
aviation drama filmed on loca-
tion at U.S. Navy bases; silent
with live music will be shown
on  Thursday, May 23 at 7
p.m. at the Aviation Museum.
Cost for Londonderry, resi-
dents  $5 for members, $10 for
members-yet-to-be.  

Tiny Tots

A storytime for ages 6
months - 2 years meets Mon-
days at 10 a.m. at the Taylor
Public Library. Space is limited
so called the library at 432-7186
to register or with questions.

Story Hour with a Craft

A story hour with a
themed craft is available for
children ages 2 - 5 years old
on Wednesdays and Sundays
at 1 p.m. at the Taylor Public
Library. Space is limited so
called the library at 432-7186
to register or with questions.

Vaping Deterrent Workshop 

Do you know someone
who is looking to give up vap-
ing? This workshop will show
teens how to break the habit
and replace it with healthier
options. On Thursday, June 6,
from 2:30 - 4 p.m. at the

Upper Room, 36 Tsienneto,
Rd. Derry. Participants will
gain strength by being with
other people also trying to
quit. This event costs $25. Call
437-8477 to register, ext. 15. 

UR Parents

A weekly Resource group
for parents, grandparents and
caregivers raising teens meets
every Thursday, from 6:30 -
7:30 p.m. at the Upper Room,
36 Tsienneto, Rd. Derry. This
is a free weekly group. Drop
ins welcome.

Community Garden

Broadview Farm Com-
munity Garden, sponsored by
Derry Conservation Com-
mission, is now taking requests
for plots for people who want
to grow their own fresh vegeta-
bles but lack the space. The
plots are 10'x20', and are free
to Derry residents. There are
three ways to reserve a plot: 1.
Online at www.derrynh.org
Click Government->Conse-
rvation Commission->Town
Owned Conservation Proper-
ties->Broadview Farm. Scroll
down to the link to the online
form. 2. Send an email to
broadviewgardening@gmail.c
om 3. Call Will Lowenthal @
978-239-8025. In addition, we
have created a Facebook page
entitled "Broadview Farm
Community Garden." "Like"
the page and get updates and
announcements.

Teen Information for
Parenting Success

A weekly support program
for young parents ages 13 to
23 will meet every
Wednesday, from 5 - 7 p.m. at
the Upper Room, 36
Tsienneto, Rd. Derry. This is a
free weekly group. Childcare
available. Call 437-8477 to
register, ext. 12.

Evolve! 

A group for young woman
ages 13 to 18 to talk about
today's challenges meets every
Wednesday from 5:30 - 6:30
p.m. at the Upper Room, 36
Tsienneto, Rd. Derry. This is a
free weekly group. To register,
Call 437-8477 to register ext. 16.

Transitions Young Adult
Strategies  

A new group where young
adults can talk about things
that are challenging meets
every Thursday from 6 - 7
p.m. at the Upper Room, 36
Tsienneto, Rd. Derry. This is a
free weekly group. Drop ins
welcome. Call 437-8477 to
register ext. 24 for more
information/options for dates
and times.

Parents Support Group

Are you frustrated with
your teenager or in need of
support regarding your teenag-
er? Does parenting your
teenager mean you have new
concerns about anger, defi-
ance, motivation and trust? If
so, you are not alone. Welcome
to the club! Meet up with other
parents at our Parents Support
Group every Thursday night,
6:30 p.m. - 7:30 p.m., at The
Upper Room, 36 Tsienneto
Road, Derry. Meet other par-
ents experiencing the same sit-
uations. No pre-registration is
required. There is no fee, and
all topics can be discussed.
Call 603-437-8477 with any
questions.  

Adult Tennis League Sign up

Registration has begun for
the Adult Tennis League. This
program is for adults 18+ with
moderate to intermediate ten-
nis skills (NTRP 2.0 - 3.5).
The program takes place on
Wednesday evenings at the
Alexander-Carr Tennis Courts
located on Birch St., Derry.
The Adult Tennis League vol-
unteer coordinator, Charlie
Zoeller, will be on location to
answer any questions. The
Adult Tennis Program: Fees
For Season: $20 per person;
participant must bring their

project they are working on to
show and discuss. We will set
up a swap table so bring any-
thing that you would want to
give away, sell or swap.
Remember, one man's junk is
another man's treasure. If you
are interested in model trains
and would like to join other
like-minded hobbyists from
beginner to expert for a fun
evening program come to
Derry Fun Night the second
Friday of each month. For
additional information go to
the Division's website at sea-
coastnmra.org/calendar.

Lamplighters

A womans group with the
goal of helping less fortunate
woman and people in N.H.
meets every fourth Thursday of
the month 7 p.m. at Lon-
donderry Presbyterian Church
at 128 Pillsbury Road, London-
derry. If you have any ques-
tions please call 781-866-9976.

Women's Writing Group

Derry Women's Creative
writing group meets the sec-
ond and fourth Thursdays of
every month at the Derry pub-
lic Library at 6:30 p.m.

Greater Manchester Lyme
Disease Support Group

Hosted by David Hunter
this group meets on the third
Wednesday of every month at
6:30 p.m. at the: Bedford
Presbyterian Church 4 Church
Road Bedford. For more infor-
mation call 660-3425 or email
dhunter31@gmail.com

Walk with Me

Are you losing or have lost
someone? A child, a parent, a
sibling or a friend? It can be a
painful journey but you don’t
have to walk it alone anymore.
Just come “Walk With Me”.
Meetings are the second and
fourth Tuesdays of the month
at 7 p.m., at the Londonderry
Presbyterian Church, 128
Pillsbury Road, Londonderry.
If you have any questions
please call 781-866-9976.

Annual Plant 

Derry Garden Club's
Annual Plant Sale will be held
Saturday, June 1, at the
Masonic Temple located on
East Broadway in Derry.
Almost exclusively the plants
have been grown by members
of the garden club and offered
for sale to support our annual
scholarship given to a budding
horticulturist or student plan-
ning on majoring in environ-
mental sciences. Please join us.
Hours are 9 a.m. - 2 p.m. with
an ongoing plant raffle and
birdbath for a lucky winner.
For more information see our
website www.derrygarden-
club.org or call 603 396 0053.   

Renew

Renew will be open
Saturday, June 8, from 8 - 10:30
a.m. at Calvary Bible Church,
145 Hampstead Rd., Derry.
Arrive by 10 a.m. Renew will
also be open every Thursday 9 -
11:30 a.m., please arrive by 11
a.m. NH residents only.  Renew
offers free, gently-used apparel.
Each household is limited to 15
of the newest items, plus a rea-
sonable number of older items.
Enter at the church marquee
sign. Donations of good condi-
tion, modern clothing may be
placed in the donations bin by
the door at any time. No dona-
tions of money are asked or
accepted. For details, search for
“Renew Derry” on Facebook,
email renewcalvary@gmail.com
or call the church secretary at
434-1516.

Touch-A-Truck, Kid's Muster,
& BMX Show

Saturday, June 1, from 10
a.m. - 2 p.m. at West Running
Brook Middle School 1 West
Running Brook Lane. Details:
This family fun event offers
hands-on opportunities for chil-
dren to Explore, Climb, and
Touch trucks, emergency
response vehicles, heavy
machinery, and other equip-
ment. A Kids Muster will be
held on the rear field. BMX
Stunt Show promoting helmet
safety sponsored by the Derry
Police Department. Horn/Siren
free (for sensitive ears) hour

own tennis balls, equipment,
etc. Ages: 18 years and older
League Dates: Wednesdays,
May 1 - Sept. 25. League
Time: Players may come any-
time during the 5:30 - 9:30
p.m. reserved court time. Read
more www.derrynh.org/-
node/121653 Advance regis-
tration through the Recreation
Office or online is preferred.
Registration Forms can also be
found on the Parks &
Recreation Website here:
www.derrynh.org/parks-recre-
ation www.derrynh.org/parks-
recreation or at the Recreation
Office at Veterans Hall, 31
West Broadway, Derry, on
Monday through Friday from 8
a.m. - 4:30 p.m. For more
information contact your
Derry Parks & Recreation
Department at (603) 432-6136. 

Walking Together 

A support group for wid-
ows and widowers meets
every 1st and 3rd Tuesday of
the month at 7 p.m., at the
Manse at Londonderry
Presbyterian Church, 128
Pillsbury Road, Londonderry.
When we meet, we walk
together our journey of grief.
No need to do it alone. If you
have any questions, please call
781-866-9976.

National Model Railroading 

Seacoast Division of the
National Model Railroad
Association is running their
Fun Night program. The pro-
gram is held the second Friday
night of each month, 7 - 9
p.m., at the Marion Garish
Community Center, 39 West
Broadway, Derry. Using
Molds to make resin parts
Rich Breton will be on hand to
show examples of various
molds, including two part
molds, and will spend in time
with an interactive discussion
and a show and tell type for-
mat.  Mold making/casting is a
way to get small detail parts
not otherwise available.
Always a part of the program
is Model Showcase where
modelers bring in the latest
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Get the Nutfield News Delivered 
to Your Home Again!

For over 10 years, the Nutfield News has delivered hometown news to Derry residents each
week, free of charge. However, due to economic forces including the increasing costs of mail
and changes in the way businesses advertise, Nutfield Publishing has changed its delivery
model. To keep you informed of the local news you have come to trust, we will continue to make
the Nutfield News available free of charge in many drop locations around Derry. For just $49.99
per year you can have the paper delivered directly to your mailbox each week. Help us contin-
ue to keep you informed.

Call us at 537-2760 with your credit card
or mail a check with your mailing
address to ensure delivery of the
Nutfield News. 

Nutfield Publishing 
appreciates your continued support!

Hometown News Delivered for Less Than a Dollar a Week.
YES! I want the Nutfield News 

delivered to my home.

Name: ____________________________
Street: ____________________________
Town: _________________ State: _____

Zip:______________
Tel: No. _____-______-_________

Please find my check enclosed.

Please call me for credit card information.

Please mail this information to:

Nutfield Publishing
118 Hardy Road, 
Londonderry, NH, 03053

Thank you for supporting our ability to 
bring you your hometown news!

          


